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I. BY THE COMMISSION

A. Statement and Findings of Fact

1. On May 5, 2006, the City and County of Denver (City) filed a Petition for authority to utilize the 3-1-1 abbreviated dialing code for provision of non-emergency police and other governmental service information pursuant to the provisions of 4 Code of Colorado Regulations (CCR) 723-2-2741(g). 

2. By Decision No. C06-0711, mailed June 16, 2006, we granted the City’s Petition and requested that all affected telecommunications carriers provide information pursuant to 4 CCR 723-2-2741(g)(X)(A-C) concerning their expected time needed for implementation and expected cost recovery. This information was due June 26, 2006.

3. On June 26, 2006, we received compliance letters from Comcast Phone of Colorado, LLC; Qwest Corporation (Qwest); and AT&T Communications of the Mountain States, Inc. and TCG Colorado. In these letters, all three carriers indicate that they will be ready to complete 3-1-1 calls on July 1, 2006 as requested by the City. Qwest further indicates that it will seek cost recovery of $30.00 for each central office activated and $300.00 for each 3-1-1 service account established.
 

4. We received no other responses from carriers affected by this implementation. While the three responding carriers most likely serve a majority of the customers in the City, we are concerned that we have not received responses from carriers such as Verizon Communications, Inc.; Level 3 Communications, LLC; McLeodUSA Telecommunications, Inc.; Eschelon Telecom of Colorado, Inc.; Time Warner Telecom of Colorado, LLC; and others that we assume are operating in Denver through their own facilities and switches. 

5. Therefore, in order to allow these non-responding carriers sufficient time to perform the necessary translation work, we will set an implementation deadline of July 21, 2006 for all carriers affected by this Petition. Carriers that are able to implement sooner may do so at any time. All providers that have not already done so, shall file an Advice Letter and accompanying tariff sheets which include the rates, terms, and conditions for the offering of the 3-1-1 abbreviated dialing code.  Such Advice Letter filing shall be on not less than five days’ notice.

6. The City’s contact information for providers is as follows:

Mr. Steve W. Stroud
Project Manager, 3-1-1 Project
City and County of Denver, Technology Services Division
201 West Colfax, Dept. 30116361 Table Mountain Parkway
Denver, CO  80203
720-913-4801
II. ORDER

A. The Commission Orders That:

1. The deadline for the assignment and implementation of the 3-1-1 abbreviated dialing code shall be July 21, 2006. Carriers can implement sooner if they are able to do so.

2. All affected telecommunications service providers shall comply with the assignment and implementation schedule established by the Commission unless a waiver is sought and granted.

3. All affected providers shall file an Advice Letter and accompanying tariff sheets which include the rates, terms, and conditions for the offering of the 3-1-1 abbreviated dialing code.  Such Advice Letter filing shall be on not less than five days’ notice.

4. This Order is effective on its Mailed Date.

B. ADOPTED IN COMMISSIONERS’ WEEKLY MEETING
June 28, 2006. 
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� Qwest already has these rates contained in its local exchange tariff on file with the Commission.
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